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j ' PRIMARYBALLOTS 
Republican, Democratic, Prohibition 

and Public Ownership Parties 

All Have Candidates. 

Opposition Candidates for Only Two 

of the County Offices—Five 

Candidates for House. 

In another column appears the 
official ballots for Mille Lacs county 
that will be voted at the prmiary elec
tion on September 20 First on the 
republican ballot come the candi
dates for judge of the district court, 
seventh judicial district. The candi
dates are C. M. Johnson of Detroit 
and J . W. Mason of Fergus Falls. 
The former is unknown in this county, 
while on the other hand Mr. Mason 
has many acquaintances and warm 
personal friends scattered over the 
county he was a candidate against 
Judge Baxter six years ago and 
carried the county by a small majority. 

Next come the candidates for con
gress—Alex G McKnight, Clarence 
B. Miller and Carl Taylor. The two 
former are residents of Duluth and 
Mr. Taylor is an Aitkin county farm
er. Mr. Miller is the present member 
of congress and has a big advantage 
over his opponents He will un
doubtedly receive a majority of the 
votes in this county 

For state senator the contestants 
are Hon. Daniel Anderson of Cam
bridge and Hon. C J. Swanson of 
Fridley. The former is an old and 
highly respected citizen of Isanti 
county and has a number of warm 
friends in this county. The cardinal 
plank in his platform is county op
tion. If the county optionists develop 
the strength that is expected he will 
poll a large vote. Mr. Swanson was 
elected to the senate four years ago 
and little fault can be found with his 
record. He is a plain, unassuming 
business man, engaged in the manu
facture of tiling and fire brick at Frid
ley in Anoka county, and is noted for 
his generous treatment of his em
ployes and his public-spiritedness. It 
is generally conceded that he will be 
renominated and re-elected 

For representative there are five 
candidates out of which three are to 
be selected. Hon. Andrew Davis and 
Hon Frank T. White, both of Elk 
River, have already served two terms 
«ach. It is hardly probable that both 
of them will be renominated. Mr. 
Davis is a well known business man 
of Elk River, and Mr. White is a 
lawyer. Both of them have warm 
friends all over the district. Mr. 
Davis is endorsed by the county op
tionists while Mr. White is presumed 
to have the backing of those who are 
opposed to county option, although 
neither of them has made any public 
declaration on the question. The 
vote on these two gentlemen will be a 
fair test of the county option senti
ment in the 45th legislative district. 
Godfrey G. Goodwin of Cambridge is 
the Isanti county candidate for repre
sentative. If Mr. Anderson of the 
same county were not a candidate for 
senator, Mr. Goodwin would have a 
walk-over, as it is the chances strong
ly favor him as one of the three who 
will be chosen. Hon. G. H. Wyman 
of Anoka is also a candidate for rep
resentative, and he is in exactly the 
same position as Mr. Goodwin, for 
tnere is also a candidate for senator 
from that county. Mr. Wyman was a 
member of the 1905 legislature and 
has a clean record. He is an able 
and conscientious gentleman, and 
were he not handicapped with a sena
torial candidate in his county he 
would b© a sure winner. He is en
dorsed by the county optionists of the 
district. R. C. Dunn is the only Mille 
Lacs county candidate. For four 
years Mille Lacs has not been repre
sented in the legislature, and, we 
think, the fair-minded voters of the 
district concede that this county is en 
titled to have a representative at least 
once in six years. 

For the county offices W. C. Doane 
of Milaca and T. F . Scheen are con 
testants for the auditorship; Frank 
Goulding, William Kaliher and J . A 
Erstad all aspire to the register of 
deeds office; and Carl M. Sholiu of 
Page and H. J . Wicklund of Milo are 
r ival candidates for county commis
sioner in the 4th district; Otto Hen-
schel for treasurer, Harry Shockley 
for sheriff, Joseph A. Ross for county 
attorney, Wm. V. Sanford for judge 
of probate, R. S. Chapman for county 
surveyor, Guy Ewing for superinten
dent of schools, and Ole H. Uglem for 
county commissioner in the second 
district have no opposition. Some of 
these candidates may have.opposition 
at the November election but it is 
hardly probable. 

On the democratic ballot appear the 

names of Carroll A. Nye for district 
judge, and Alfred Jaques for member 
of congress. 

On-the prohibition ballot William 
A. Rice for senator, and Louis Her-
manson and Rufus P . Morton for rep
resentatives, are the only candidates. 

On the public ownership ballot ap
pear the names of Dr. O. S. Watkins 
for congress and Ole E. Tohn for rep
resentative. 

The vote that will be recorded for 
the democrats, prohibitionists and 
public ownership candidates will be 
no criterion of the strength of the 
respective parties at the polls in the 
November election, for almost all the 
voters who vote at the primary elec
tion will vote the republican ballot. 
That is one of the beauties of the pres
ent primary election sysltem. 

ESSEK-NACHBAR. 

Alias Agatha Nachbar of Princeton and J 
F Esser, of Madison, Wis.. Married. 

Miss Agatha Nachbar was led to 
the altar at St. Edward's Catholic 
church at 8:30—nuptial mass—on 
Tuesday morning by her father, Ger
hard Nachbar, and there took the 
solemn vows which bound her for life 
to Joseph F. Esser of Madison, Wis. 
Rev. Father Levings, pastor of the 
church, performed the ceremony. 
Miss Edna Boyn played thp wedding 
march and Miss Caroline Nachbar, a 
sister of the bride, rendered a solo, 
"Ave Mar ia . " Miss Lizzie Nachbar, 
al&o a sister of the bride, was the 
bridesmaid and F. J. Nussbaum of 
Madison, Wis., the groomsman. 

The bride's dress was of while mes-
saline while the bridesmaid was 
gowned in material of a like color. 
The bouquets carried by each were of 
white roses. 

Following a reception at the home 
of the bride's father, where Mr. and 
Mrs. Esser were presented with many 
gifts, a wedding breakfast was par
taken of and the happy young couple 
left on the morning train for Madison, 
Wis., where they expect to make their 
future home. At the depot many 
friends gathered to wish them god
speed and took advantage of the op
portunity to shower them with rice 
and old shoes. 

Connty Board Meets 
An adjourned meeting of the Mille 

Lacs board of county commissioners 
was held on Tuesday with all mem
bers in attendance. Following is a 
synopsis of the business disposed of: 

A resolucion was unanimously 
adopted authorizing the county to ap
ply to the state for a loan to take up 
ditch warrants to the amount of $10,-
000, and the county auditor was in
structed to obtain from the state audi
tor the blanks necessary for such 
purpose. 

The petition to take sections 4, 5, 6, 
7, 8, 9, 13, 14, 15, 16, 17, and 18, in 
township 41, range 27, from school 
district No. 1 and annex the same to 
district 34 was granted, Messrs. 
Uglem, Dalchow and Swennes voting 
in favor of granting the petition and 
Messrs. Cater and Erickson against it. 

A petition praying for the resurvey 
of sections 10 and 16, in township 36, 
range 27, was considered and the 
prayer of petitioners granted. S. L. 
Kennedy was, upon motion, appointed 
to make such resurvey, he to furnish 
a contract and a bond in the sum of 
$50. September 26, 1910, was desig
nated as the date upon which said re
survey shall beign. 

In the matter of the petition for the 
subdivision of section 12, in township 
36, range 26, previously filed with the 
county auditor, the date of hearing 
was set for September 29, 1910. 

The county auditor was instructed 
to purchase at the expense of and for 
the county, a new copy of the Revised 
Laws of 1905. 

School Term Begins 
The Princeton public schools 

opened on Monday with a total en
rollment of 502. Princteon's pubilc 
schools are among the best in the 
northwest, and this Is due largely to 
the board of education and superin
tendent, who take especial interest 
and pride in keeping the institution in 
the front rank. The teachers are 
selected with great care and the board 
believes that the instructors now em
ployed are efficient. Superintendent 
Marshall has beeen tried and found 
highly capable, and the new teachers 
have been chosen from among many 
applicants. 

Charles Getting to the Front . 
Chas. N. Orr is a candidate for re

presentative in the 37th district, com
posed of the 10th and 11th wards and 
the country. Mr. Orr is a young man 
of promise and would well represent 
that district should he receive the 
nomination. It is such level-headed 
young men of such standing that 
should be recognized when willing 
to devote their talents to the public 
service.—West St. Paul Times. " 

CRUSHED TO DEATH 
J. 

Ole Hedin. Falls From Load of Rock 

and Hind Wheel of the Wagon 

Passes Over His Head. 

Dr. Cooney Finds Skull Fractured and 

Life Extinct Upon His Arrival 

a t Place of Accident. 

A tragic accident occurred on 
Thursday evening whereby Ole Hedin 
of Dalbo was crushed to death while 
on his way home from Princeton with 
a load of rock. 

He, with a man named Peterson, 
whom he had hired to assist him, 
came to Princeton on Thursday 
morning and Mr. Hedin purchased a 
load of rock from the Caley Hardware 
company. The load was a large one 
and the driver's seat was placed on 
top of the rock, unfastened. Toward 
evening Mr. Hedin and Peterson 
started for home and, while going 
down a declivity in the road near 
Louis Palm's place in Wyaoett, the 
seat slipped forward and precipitated 
Mr. Hedin to the ground. The force 
of the fall doubled him up and he 
thus escaped the front wheel of the 
wagon, but his head came back and 
encountered the hind wheel, which 
passed over him and crushed his 
skull. As the horses were going 
down hill the driver, Peterson, was 
unable to stop them in time to save 
Mr. Hedin's life. 

This happened between 6 and 7 
o'clock and Peterson ran to the 
nearest house, from whence Dr 
Cooney was called up over the 'phone. 
The doctor hurried to the scene in his 
machine but when he arrived the un
fortunate man was beyond relief—he 
had breathed his last. Dr. Cooney 
found that death had resulted from a 
fractured skull and deemed a coro
ner's inquest unnecessary. 

The body was conveyed to the Hedin 
home at Dalbo and funeral services 
were conducted there by Rev. Louis 
Larson on Sunday afternoon. The 
reemains were followed to the Dalbo 
cemetery by a host of the deceased's 
friends. 

Ole Hedin was 51 years of age and 
is survived by his wife and 10 chil
dren. He had lived in Dalbo about 
25 years and was a man spoken well 
of by everyone in the community. 
It is sad, indeed, that he should have 
met so tragic a death. 

FAIR S E P L 1 5 , 1 6 , 1 7 
Prospects Look Bright for Good Agri

cultural Exhibit and Showing 

of Cattle and Horses. 

Premiums Are Liberal and Program 

of Races and Sports is First 

Class in Every Detail. 

Death Claims a Young Life 
On Tuesday night, at the North

western hospital, Conrad, son of Mr. 
and Mrs. Henry Arnhold of this vil
lage, was called to the realms beyond. 
He was nearly 15 years of age. Death 
resulted from peritonitis caused by 
the rupture of an appendicile abscess. 
On Sunday Dr. Caley was called to 
see him and he had then been sick for 
a week or more. On Monday the doc
tor suggested that he be taken to the 
Northwestern hospital, where it was 
found that the disease had advanced 
too far to perform a surgical opera
tion. An endeavor was made by 
medical treatment to bring him to 
a condition where an operation might 
be made later, but this proved to be 
of no avail. 

At the Methodist Episcopal church 
this afternoon at 2 o'clock Rev. 
Goodell will conduct the funeral 
services and the interment will be in 
Oak Knoll cemetery. 

Conrad was a particularly bright 
boy, polite in manners and industri
ous. He was well liked by his class
mates and by his father's patrons, to 
whom he delivered milk, and they will 
greatly regret his taking away. 'Tis 
a pity that his young life is ended, 
but the Lord knows that which is 
best. 

Death of Erick Laraon 
Erick Larson departed this life at 

his home in Wyanett on Thursday 
night, August 25, aged 81 years. The 
cause of death was heart failure. 

Funeral services were conducted at 
the Mission church, Wyanett, by Rev. 
Florell on Sunday, August 28, and 
the remains were laid to rest in the 
cemetery at that place. Many people 
attended the obsequies. 

Erick Larson was born i s Wanjen, 
Dalarna, Sweden, and, with his wife 
and family, came to America in 1869. 
He settled at Maple Ridge, Iasnti 
county, in 1872, and lived there 15 
years, when he moved to Wyanett. 
He is sruvived by his wife and four 
children—two sons and two daugh
ters. The children are Louis Erick
son, Wyanett; Erick Erickson, Du
luth; Mrs. A. W. Anderspn, Wyanett; 
and Mrs. Mary Eklund, Princeton. 

In the death of Mr. Larson a good, 
honest citizen is taken away. He was 
a kindly old gentleman whose memory 
will long be cherished by the many 
people who enjoyed his friendship. 

Next Thursday, September 15, the 
Mille Lacs county fair will be for
mally opened by the president of the 
association and all entries for premi
ums on competition must be made and 
the exhibits be on the grounds by 12 
o'clock noon on that day. 

The premiums offered this year are 
as liberal as they could possibly be 
made with the amount of money avail
able and there is one special premium 
consisting of 1,000 cement tile con
tributed by Senator Swanson which is 
worth something like $200 in itself. 
This premium receives special men
tion elsewhere in the U n i o n . 

A special effort has oeen put forth 
to provide comfortable quarters for 
live stock, and this should have the 
effect of largely increasing the entries 
in this division. The rebuilt stables 
and sheds are all that could be de
sired. As stated in last week's 
U n i o n the buildings and grounds 
have been repaired and remodeled 
and everything is in good order. 

The program of races and sports 
for the afternoons of Friday and Sat
urday, September 16 and 17, is first-
class in every particular. Ball 
games between Milaca and Foley— 
two remarkably strong teams—will be 
among the attractions on these days, 
and there will, of course, be a number 
of interesting turf events. Another 
feature will be the Princeton brass 
band of 24 pieces—a young but excel
lent organization—which will dis
course music on Friday and Satur
day. There will be no dearth of 
attractions at this year 's fair and 
gambling devices of every description 
will be strictly prohibited from the 
grounds. 

No reason is apparent why the 
Mille Lacs county fair should not be 
the best ever held despite the drouth 
•in j l tbe early part of the season. 
Everyone should contribute his share 
toward making it a success. 

The Brainerd Tribune's Supplement 
The Brainerd Tribune issued a 

magnificent supplement with its num
ber of September 2 entitled, " A Sec
tion of Vast Opportunity and Pros
perity," the work being a comprehen
sive write up of Brainerd and other 
towns in Crow Wing and adjacent 
counties. It also treats of the agricul
tural and mining resources of the sec
tion covered and the summer resorts. 
The supplement contains 50 pages 
and cover, and is profusely illus
trated with halftone cuts of build
ings, farm and lake views and men of 
prominence. The descriptive matter 
is ably written and the presswork 
could hardly be excelled. Single 
copies are issued at 25 cents each and 
the work is well worth the money. It 
is not only a splendid advertisement 
for the territory covered by the write-
up but a good guide for persons at a 
distance who are looking for a busi
ness, farming or other location. The 
Tribune has done itself proud in pro
ducing this artistic and useful work. 

Ben Haw Wins Two Matches 
Ben Hass of this village and Young 

Nelson of Minot, N. D., wrestled at 
Onamia on Saturday evening and Ben 
won the contest. However, Nelson 
secured the first fall, making it in 22 
minutes. Hass won the second and 
third falls in 18 and 4 minutes respec
tively. The match was a strenuous 
tussle between two good men. 

At Sandstone on Monday evening 
Ben Hass also won. His opponent 
was Jack Elvan of Chicago. Hass 
obtained the first fall in 35 minutes 
and the second in 25 minutes. Elvan 
is a strong man, but he was unable to 
stand before Hass ' superior skill. 

A Rellcof the Civil War. 
A. Z. Norton brought a relic of the 

civil war to the U n i o n office yester
day which is a good deal of a curiosi
ty. It is in the shape of a pair of 
suspenders which Mr. Norton wore at 
the battle of Stone River on Decem
ber 31, 1862, and through which a 
rebel bullet cut a clean hole. The 
bullet passed through Mr. Norton's 
lungs, liver and kidneys and came out 
through his back. No money would 
tempt him to part with the suspenders. 

Fall Tillage. 
There has seldom been a year in 

Minnesota when good tillage has 
proven of as great an advantage as it 
has .during the past growing 
seasoiK As never before Minnesota 
farmers have seen the advisability of 
storing in the soil as milch moisture 

aa possible before a crop is sown. 
Now is the time to save moisture for 
next year 's crops. Discing the 
stubble fields at once will check the 
evaporation of any moisture that may 
be in the soil, and will loosen up the 
surface so that rain will more readily 
penetrate it. 

Discing will cost not to exceed 35 
cents per acre, and may be the means 
of helping to carry the crop over a 
dry period next season, hen the 
lack of a very small amount of mois
ture would mean a serious loss. 

Such tillage is not only valuable in 
conserving moisture, but it aids 
greatly in destroying weeds and liber
ating plant food. The Minnesota ex
periment station urges the practice of 
discing stubble fields wherever it is 
practicable to do so. 

A GEXEBOUS GIFT 

Senator Swanson Donates a Thousand Tile 
as Special Award at Fair 

Senator C. J . Swanson last week 
made a generous offer to the Mille 
Lacs County Agricultural society, 
which has been thankfully accepted. 
The offer consists of a special premi
um of 1,000 cement tile, sufficient to 
erect a building 40 feet long, 15 feet 
wide and 8 feet high. These tile will 
be free on board cars at Mr. Swan-
son's factory in Minneapolis. 

The society has decided to offer this 
prize for the best collection of farm 
products exhibited at the fair on Sep
tember 15, 16 and 17. The only ex
pense to the winner will be the cost of 
transportation from Minneapolis, 
which will be trivial when compared 
with the value of the tile, which is 
worth something like $200 This 
magnificent offer should in itself have 
the effect of bringing In many splen
did exhibits. 

John is as Tough as an Owl 
All good citizens of the state honor 

John Lind and yet, wherein has he 
been instrumental in the initiation or 
enactment of beneficial laws? Jake 
Jacobson assisted by Bob Dunn 
placed more good laws on the statute 
books than dozens of men whom the 
people have honored. The people 
have gone farther than this. They 
have turned down their faithful public 
servants. Why? Because they 
listened to the songs of political in
terests. Bob Dunn and Jake Jacob-
son were close to the common people, 
too close to suit the predatory class. 
John Lind is a splendid citizen but he 
is not in a position to give as good 
service to the state as a younger man. 
No man knows this better than the ex-
governor himself, who has practically 
stated that the duties of the office of 
governor would kill him. Let us 
rather keep the good material we have 
than sacrifice John Lind upon the 
altar of public duty at the behest of 
the democratic party which seeks 
political perferment even though it 
kills the man the people have so de
lighted to honor in the past.—Roseau 
Times. 

A Former Princeton Boy 
Charles N. Orr is a candidate for 

representative on the republican 
ticket from the 37th legislative dis
trict, which comprises a part of St. 
Paul and all that part of Ramsey 
county outside the St. Paul limits. 
Mr. Orr was~ born and raised in 
Princeton, he is a graduate of the 
Princeton high school, of Hamline 
university and the St. Paul law 
school. He is the senior member of 
the prosperous law firm of Orr, Stark 
& Collett, St. Paul. We have known 
Charley Orr since his babyhood; for 
many years he has been a member of 
our household. He is able and ener
getic and there is not a crooked hair 
in his head. We know not who Mr. 
Orr 's opponents are but we unhesi
tatingly asflert^that the republicans of 
the 37th district will make no mistake 
in selecting Mr. Orr as one of their 
candidates, and if chosen to the legis
lature he will represent the district in 
a manner that will reflect credit upon 
himself and his constituents. 

I n Honor of Miss Wright. 
On Friday of last week, from 3 to 6 

o'clock in the afternoon, Miss Jennie 
Whitney gave a party in honor of her 
guest, Miss Helen Wright of St. Paul, 
who at one time lived in Princeton. 
About a dozen young ladies were 
present. Games of various kinds con
stituted the afternoon's amusements 
and refreshment in the form of ice 
cream and cake were served. Miss 
Wright left for her home on Tuesday 
morning after a most pleasant visit 
here. 
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AT KORTHWS8TEBN HOSPITAL. 

Mrs. Johnson of Mora underwent 
an operation on Friday for the re
moval of an abdominal tumor. She 
is progressing favorably. 

A. B. Damon was brought to the 
hospital on Wednesday but the old 
gentleman is beyond cure by either 
surgical or medical treatment. » 

OPENS ITSCREAMERY 
Foreston Holds Celebration in Honor 

of the Opening of Its New Co

operative Creamery. 

Congressman fliller Delivers Address 

and Multitude of People Lis

tens to His Discourse. 

Foreston celebrated in a befitting 
manner the opening of its new 
farmers' co-operativo creamery on 
Saturday and there were, perhaps, 
2,000 people in attendance. As guests 
of T. H. Caley, E. L. McMillan, W. 
H. Ferrell, Miss Jennie Abbott, Her
bert Fisher and the writer were con
veyed, via Milaca, to our sister vil
lage in Mr. Caley's automobile, while 
Harold Caley navigated the machine. 
When it comes to chauffeuring Harold 
is hard to beat—he is a born mechani
cian. 

The principal attraction at Foreston 
seemed to be Congressman Miller, 
who addressed the multitude from a 
platform on Main street at 1:30 p. m., 
and Billy Bennett's band furnished 
excellent music. G. H. Deans intro
duced the speaker. Mr. Miller, in par t 
one of his speech, lauded the farmers 
for the interest which they are taking 
in dairying. He said that the time 
had passed when farmers could make 
a living by raising grain only—that 
they now realize the great advantages 
of diversified farming, the principal 
feature of which is the dairy cow. He 
congratulated the farmers of Foreston 
upon their thrift in erecting an up-to-
date creamery and then branched off 
into legislative matters. He ex
plained the position which he took in 
the national house of representatives 
anent Speaker Cannon, saying he 
was an " insurgent" and one of the 
members who worked assiduously to 
divest Mr. Cannon of his autocratic 
power—a movement which had proved 
succeessful. Mr. Miller has nothing 
against Speaker Cannon personally 
but is opposed to his methods. He 
said that Mr. Cannon "c la ims" to be 
a candidate for re-election to the 
speakership, but that he has no more 
chance to land it than a yellow dog. 
Mr. Miller talked of course from an 
" insurgent" viewpoint. 

He explained to a certain extent the 
routine of congressional procedure 
and the difficulties which exist in 
getting measures of public benefit 
through congress. The house, he de
clared, is practically controlled by 
half a dozen men who should be 
divested of their power. He believes 
in progressive legislation and up
holds President Taft in all that he 
has done. He said that Taft had ad
hered to the Roosevelt policies—that 
he should be classed among the pro
gressives. 

Mr. Miller made a favorable im
pression upon his audience and was 
vociferously cheered. He is a good, 
plain talker, who uses simple lan
guage which anyone can understand. 
His greeting at Foreston showed tha t 
his address was appreciated. 

As to the new creamery at Foreston: 
It is a structure of solid brick 35 by 
44 feet, with a cement fleor, equipped 
with a Wizard agitator, 900-pound 
churn and all other modern ma
chinery. It has a first-class patron
age and at the time the old building 
was burned on June 24 was turning 
out on an average 80 tubs of butter 
per week. The officers of the creamery 
are: H. Hegstrom, president; A. 
Morehouse, secretary; John Tobias, 
treasurer. The manager and butter-
maker is Fred Warner. The brick
work on the building was executed by 
Messrs. Jaenicke, Steinbach and 
Olson and the woodwork by John 
Nylon. "-

The Foreston creamery is an estab
lishment' which the farmers of that 
part of the country and the people of 
the thriving little village should feel 
proud of. It is a building that will 
compare favorably with any in the 
state and its equipment is of the finest. 
Patronize your creamery, farmers,— 
don't ship your cream to centralizers, 
—and you will find that it is a paying 
proposition. 

Candidates by the score were at the 
creamery celebration and a good op
portunity was presented to distribute 
their literature. 

The potato fields between here and 
Foreston look fine but in some places 
the,corn has been nipped by frost. 
Mr. Caley opened a hill of potatoes 
in a field between Princeton and 
Milaca and found Bur banks of large 
size and fine quality. A few weeks 
ago he examined some of the potatoes 
in this same field and they were no 
larger than peas. This shows that 
the rain has worked wonders to the 
late potato crop, and Mr. Caley pre
dicts that the yield throughout this 
part of the country will be good. 
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